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T hese first two months as Californiaõs new State Historic Preservation Officer have 

been exciting and challenging. Since I arrived at 

the Office of Historic Preservation on October 

22, I have attended the National Trust for His-

toric Preservation meetings in Spokane, the 

Northern California Tribal Historic Preservation 

Officer (THPO) meetings in Roseville, and my 

first State Historical Resources Commission 

meeting in San Diego. This whirlwind of meet-
ings has provided me the chance to renew old 

friendships and make new onesñsomething I 

hope to continue throughout my tenure as 

SHPO. 

 

My thirty-five years of work in historic preserva-

tion have given me a deep appreciation of the 

importance of the stateõs past and its tangible 

manifestations in the current cultural landscape.  

As the most diverse state (demographically, 

naturally, and culturally) in an increasingly di-

verse country, we have not only a rich architec-

tural heritage, but a wide array of buildings and 

sites that speak to the many strands of our his-

tory and the people who make California what it 

is today. I was delighted by, although I cannot 

take credit for, our staffõs recommendations to 

list Chicano Park in San Diego and Frank 

Gehryõs Aerospace Museum in Los Angeles in 

the National and California Registers, pioneering 

efforts recognizing Chicano culture, the recent 

past, and Californiaõs leadership in architectural 

Modernism. Nominations like these place Cali-

fornia in the forefront of preservation, and I 

look forward to exploring ways to continue and 

expand these efforts.   

 

Although I come to my new position with some 

thoughts on what I would like to see happen in 

California preservation, I will spend these first 

few months listening to colleagues and constitu-

ents, both within and without the OHP. We will 

discuss how to continue and enhance current 

initiatives, explore new fields of endeavor, and  

reaffirm our core mission. I expect us to promote 

closer cooperation between the OHP and non-

profit preservation organizations, local govern-

ments, built environment and archaeological advo-

cates, tribal groups, and state and federal agencies. 

I am delighted to be working with a knowledgea-

ble and highly skilled staff, the type of team most 

agency heads only dream about. I look forward to 

working with and involving all members of the 

staff in the evolving and innovative outreach ef-

forts of the office. 

 

You will be hearing from the office as our initia-

tives develop and move forward, but please feel 

free to speak up. To the extent that we all work 

together to enhance preservation throughout the 

state, I feel confident that the next few years will 

be exciting, challenging and, ultimately, successful!  

 

 

 

Carol Roland -Nawi is a seasoned historic 

preservation professional who has worked 

on the public and private sides of the issues.  
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News to Me: Whatõs Happening at OHP 

Dwight Dutschke Retires  

To the dismay of OHP staff, Review and Compliance Unit 

(RACU) Supervisor Susan Stratton, and the statewide 

historic preservation community, Dwight Dutschke, long 

considered the primary source of OHPõs corporate 

memory, as well as the in-house expert on the Section 

106 process and its history, has retired. Dwightõs last 

working day, which ended his 35-year tenure, was Tues-

day, December 18, 2012. Though it clashed with his low-

key manner, staff was able to get him to sit still for a little 

cake and punch and the presentation of a certificate not-

ing his years of faithful service to California State Parks 

and this office, as well as a Memory Book put together by 

Susan Stratton and members of the Review and Compli-

ance Unit. The Memory Book included photos of Dwight 

at work around the state, along with memories and anec-

dotes offered by those heõd worked with over the years.  

 
Dwightõs repeatedly postponed departure was preceded 

by a number of weeks of extended meetings with RACU 

staff to talk about issues and challenges he has encoun-

tered over his career here, the history of the Section 106 

process, and his sense of where we are, where weõve 

been, and where weõre heading in the always-challenging 

business of protecting and preserving Californiaõs historic 

resources. Unsurprisingly, those talks were filled with 

gems of wisdom, Dwightõs special perspective, and first-

person accounts of the people who have helped forge the 

National Register and Section 106 processes over the 

years. Dwight enjoyed those sessions, as did those lucky 

enough to be present. In both a human and a professional 

way, Dwight Dutschke will be missed for his calm, meas-

ured, and wise contributions to this office and to the 

messy, complicated, and often difficult business of safe-

guarding the remnants of our collective past for present 

and future generations.  

 

State Plan Update  

Deputy SHPO Jenan Saunders reports that the Statewide 

Historic Preservation Plan for the years 2013 through 

2017 was approved by the National Park Service in late 

November. Members of Jenanõs State Plan team, who 

worked with Jenan in gathering information, sharing ideas, 

and researching subjects for possible inclusion in the plan,  

can now breathe a collective sigh of relief as they cross 

the threshold of approval and look to the task of actually 

carrying out the plan. 
 

Currently, the Interpretive Publications Section of Cali-

fornia State Parks is at work designing an Executive Sum-

mary for the plan, which our office will print in large 

numbers so we can share it with the public and stake-

holders. We will then use that Executive Summary as the 

model for the final formatting and cosmetic touches to 

the complete plan, including photographs, which will be 

made available on the OHP website by the end of Janu-

ary, 2013. For now, you can read a text-only version of 

the approved plan at www.ohp.parks.ca.gov/stateplan.  

The next step for the Office of Historic Preservation will 

be considering how to implement the plan internally. 

Which of the goals outlined in the plan do we want to 

take on each year the plan is in effect? How will that im-

pact SHPO and the priorities we set for ourselves? How 

will we measure progress as we engage in activities sug-

gested in the plan and work towards goals? Who and 

what will keep us on track?  

 

Knowing that no SHPO is an island, weõll also be looking 

to our partners for help in using and supporting the plan. 

Weõd like to involve everyone who has a stake in historic 

preservation in all its ramifications in the process of mov-

ing towards the vision put forth in the plan. That means 

everyone:  nonprofits, local governments, federal and 

state agencies, tribes, and interested members of the pub-

lic who donõt yet identify themselves as historic preserva-

tionists. Our outreach needs to broaden to attract and 

involve non-traditional audiences and help them under-

stand how they can help achieve the vision put forward in 
the plan. 

 

Although obtaining NPSõ approval is a great step forward 

and is a milestone weõre relieved to have reached, the real 

work lies ahead. The real work of implementing the plan 

and moving towards the vision it provides still lies ahead. 

Budgets may ebb and flow, people come and go, but the 

real and long-term work of the Office of Historic Preser-

vation is what we, with our stakeholdersõ input, feedback 

and participation, do to educate, inspire, and lead the 

State of California in preserving the history, artifacts, and 

historic resources that connect all of us to the state and 

the vast tapestry of stories embodied herein. Stay tuned.  

 

2012 Governorõs Historic Preservation Awards 

On November 29, OHPõs new SHPO, Carol Roland-

Nawi, Ph.D. was on hand to present the awards to this 

yearõs crop of Governorõs Historic Preservation Award 

winners. She was joined by California State Parksõ new 

Director, Major General Anthony Jackson, USMC (Ret.), 

who, in his first public event since taking over as Director, 

made it clear that he has a long history of devotion to not 

only the parks of California, but to its history and historic 

resources. Awards were bestowed on ten projects and 

one individual, after which the gathering in the Ballroom 

of the Leland Stanford Mansion State Historic Park ad-

journed to the Billiards Room for a reception sponsored 

by the California Preservation Foundation in honor of the 

new SHPO. 

 

To the delight of all who know him, the individual hon-

ored this year for his long and varied contributions to the 

field of historic preservation was Caltrans state historian, 

Robert C. Pavlik. Bob, who is, among other things, a men-

tor, advisor, published author, poet, lecturer, and long-

time member of civic organizations, nonprofits, and advi-

sory committees including the Caltrans Historic Preserva-

tion Committee. Universally liked, respected, and ad-

(Continued on  p. 14) 
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California Granite Company  

Rocklin, Placer County  

Listed July 3, 2012 

This Mid-century Modern church represents 

the work of master architect James Dodd, 

Sacramento's first African American archi-

tect, and the relocated congregation of the 

Shiloh Baptist Church . 

Operating from 1865 until 2005, California 

Granite Company was the largest granite 

quarry in Rocklin, known as "Granite City," 

employed more men than any other quarry, 

and outlasted Rocklin's other quarries by 65 

years. Granite from this quarry was used to 

create many of the most prominent architec-

tural landmarks in California, and riprap, grav-

el, and ballast for railroad roadbed was used 

to create the Central Pacific Railroad. 

Shiloh Baptist Church  

Sacramento, Sacramento County  

Listed July 3, 2012 

Durgan Bridge  

(Highway Bridges of California MPS)  

Downieville, Sierra County  

Listed July 10, 2012 

One of four one-lane bridges that connect 

the city of Downieville, the Durgan Bridge 

is a 140-foot metal truss bridge constructed 

by the Judson Pacific Company in 1938. 

 

New Listings in the National Register of Historic Places  
 

 

(Continued on  p. 4) 
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New Listings in the National Register of Historic Places  
 (Continued from p. 3)  

Hansen Bridge  

(Highway Bridges of California MPS)  

Downieville, Sierra County  

Listed July 10, 2012 

One of four one-lane bridges that connect 

the city of Downieville, the Hospital 

Bridge is a 100-foot long steel Pratt truss 

highway bridge constructed by the Western 

Bridge and Construction Company in 1910. 

 

Jersey Bridge 

(Highway Bridges of California MPS)  

Downieville, Sierra County  

Listed July 10, 2012 

Hospital Bridge  

(Highway Bridges of California MPS)  

Downieville, Sierra County  

Listed July 10, 2012 

One of four one-lane bridges that connect 

the city of Downieville, the Jersey Bridge is 

a 120-foot polygonal Warren truss bridge 

constructed by the Judson Pacific Company 

in 1938. 

(Continued on  p. 5) 

One of four one-lane bridges that connect 

the city of Downieville, the Hansen Bridge 

is an 80-foot long low side-panel steel truss 

bridge constructed by the Lord & Bishop 

Company in 1935. 


